

Published by

**giz** 

′ Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale I Zusammenarbeit (GIZ) GmbH

mondiale



### Mental Health and Psychosocial Support (MHPSS) in the context of the crises in Syria and Iraq

Guiding framework for development cooperation



Working paper, July 2017

#### What is the purpose of this guiding framework?

This document was drawn up on the basis of expert publications and inputs from partners in the GIZ regional programme Psychosocial Support for Syrian and Iraqi Refugees and Internally Displaced People<sup>1</sup> in order to serve as guidance in the design, implementation and assessment of psychosocial support measures for refugees in the context of the crises in Syria and Iraq. It is aimed at actors from the MHPSS sector working with refugees in the Middle East and at ministries and academic/scientific institutions in the context of the Syria and Iraq crises. Donor organisations can use the quality criteria as a decision-making aid for project proposals. The paper presents the state of the debate among relevant institutions and experts on what constitutes good psychosocial work with refugees and what risks need to be considered. To explain this, it includes a set of quality criteria that are intended to guide projects which aim at psychological and social stabilisation of people who have experienced violence and loss, and which address the consequences of displacement. It explains the advantages of trauma-sensitive development cooperation (DC).

Adopting a trauma-sensitive approach, or organising activities in a trauma-sensitive manner, means avoiding everything that constitutes a traumatic experience and could lead to retraumatisation: feeling threatened and defenceless, experiencing extreme fear and powerlessness, and losing trust and control. The focus is therefore on establishing frameworks that create the greatest possible degree of safety, predictability and trust in order to enable those affected to take control and exercise self-determination over every step. Everyone who works with traumatised individuals or distressed populations should be aware of basic patterns of the dynamics of trauma (for example that there are factors that can re-evoke severe disorders), and make sure that the project meets the specific context requirements of the survivors.

The guiding framework should be seen as a **living document**, which will be refined and updated as the MHPSS practitioners in the Middle East gather experience and will be produced as a publication in mid-2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This document was produced by the Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (GIZ) GmbH in cooperation with German civil society actors and freelance psychologists working on mental health and psychosocial support (MHPSS) with refugees and internally displaced people in the Middle East region and in Germany in the context of the crises in Syria and Iraq.

Any queries or suggestions relating to the content are welcome, and should be sent to Dr Judith Bäßler (judith.baessler@giz.de), head of the regional programme Psychosocial Support for Syrian and Iraqi Refugees and Internally Displaced People.

#### Contents

1.	What are the psychosocial impacts of violence and displacement?3
2.	What particular ambiguities apply to the psychosocial needs of victims of human-made violence?4
3.	What are the particular psychosocial needs of refugees and displaced persons in the context of the crises in Syria and Iraq?
4.	What does MHPSS mean in the context of conflict and displacement?7
5.	What differentiates psychosocial, psychotherapeutic and psychiatric approaches?
6.	What understanding of trauma should be used as the basis for development cooperation?
7.	What have we learned so far about MHPSS approaches in the context of war and refugee movements, and what forms of psychosocial support can be used for refugees and internally displaced persons in the context of the crises in Syria and Iraq?
8.	What form does German development cooperation take in practice?
9.	What added value do psychosocial approaches offer to German development cooperation?
10.	How can MHPSS staff ensure psychosocial wellbeing?
11.	What quality criteria and principles should be applied to development measures aimed at promoting mental health and psychosocial support?
12.	Further recommendations
Refer	ences
Reco	mmended further reading (English)

### 1. What are the psychosocial impacts of violence and displacement?

Armed conflicts have devastating impacts not only on a country's infrastructure, security and economic development but also and above all on the mental and social wellbeing of the people affected. A failure to recognise and deal with mental suffering at individual and collective level has a detrimental effect on a society's social cohesion, its economic productivity and its stability (1). The link between violent conflicts and psychological distress is complex and often unpredictable (2).

Forced displacement in the wake of armed conflict and violence not only has material consequences but also leads to serious experiences of loss, including the loss of family members and friends, a sense of belonging, control and autonomy, and access to resources. Refugees suffer greater vulnerability, more exposure to violence within their immediate environment, as well as poverty, a lack of prospects, and uncertainty over what the future holds.

People fleeing from a crisis region have often been exposed to painful and unsettling experiences not only in that region itself but also en route and after the flight: in refugee camps, in host countries, as victims of discrimination and when facing deportation.

Arrival in the host country is often associated with new challenges, such as problems with authorities, uncertainty over residency status, insufficient language proficiency and conflict with the local population. The pressure of expectation from the country of origin can be an additional source of stress. Ordeals of torture and other human rights violations destroy functional world views and self-images, exposure to rejection or xenophobia reinforces a sense of constant threat, and competition in the hunt for work is a strain on social relationships that are still intact (3). Feelings of rootlessness and homelessness make it harder for people to integrate and can cause them to view their life as merely a stopgap. While many people long to return to their countries of origin, in many cases this is impossible; those who do return often experience it as a complicated restart due to the huge changes that their homeland has frequently undergone (4).

In summary, the experiences of refugees can be described as an extreme form of disempowerment, which is often accompanied by shame and feelings of guilt, but also by hate and feelings of revenge. Apart from living under difficult conditions, they often suffer from grief, worry, fear, despair, hopelessness, loneliness, homesickness, alienation, helplessness, powerlessness and aggression, all of which can shape their behaviour (5) (6). The impacts of forced displacement do not stop with the individual, however: they also extend to the immediate and wider network of relationships between the people concerned. For example, avoidance behaviour, social withdrawal and lethargy also affect people's interactions. Couples may find it difficult to maintain trust and intimacy, and parents are often less capable of offering their

children secure attachment. Suffering that remains unexpressed among family members can lead to an atmosphere of silence and secrecy. Similarly, consequences of violence and forced displacement manifest themselves in the wider social context of communities and societies. Individuals' fears, mistrust and social withdrawal disrupt social cohesion and solidarity and can lead to violence and social numbness, which in turn means that neither the community nor society are able to perform their important stabilising roles any more. The consequences at individual and collective level are of course mutually dependent, and as a result quite frequently form a vicious circle that increasingly destabilises individuals and groups yet further. Measures to strengthen mental health and psychosocial wellbeing must therefore be applied at all of these levels simultaneously.

Besides the negative impacts outlined above, however, the fact must not be overlooked that many refugees develop skills and personal resources that enable them to survive under these difficult conditions. Often, then, it is possible to observe the simultaneous occurrence and intertwining of survival skills and strength on the one hand and psychological, psychosomatic and/or somatic abnormalities and illnesses (such as depression, anxiety disorders and or post-traumatic stress disorders (PTSDs)) on the other. The World Health Organization (WHO) estimates that the number of severe cases of mental illness can double in the context of conflict. Even moderate forms of mental disorder among the population increase from 10% to 15–20%. The high prevalence of psychological distress is reflected in all areas of social functioning and performance.

### 2. What particular ambiguities apply to the psychosocial needs of victims of human-made violence?

Violence and destruction caused by human beings is usually experienced as a huge injustice by those affected. Often the need for this experience to be recognised as an injustice and the longing for empathy and solidarity are very much to the fore. Being diagnosed with illnesses such as depression or PTSD may be felt to be a pathologising label loaded with stigma, which presents an additional obstacle to this need for recognition. Interventions with the sole focus on symptoms of illness are liable to cause a renewed sense of disempowerment. On the other hand, disease models also have the potential to relieve the burden on the individual because they show that it is natural for certain reactions to occur after experiences of violence.<sup>2</sup> In order to counter these ambiguities in a trauma-sensitive manner, it is vital to leave control over and decisions on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Description according to the International Classification of Diseases: typical features include episodes of repeated reliving of the trauma in intrusive memories ('flashbacks'), dreams or nightmares, occurring against the persisting background of a sense of 'numbness' and emotional blunting, detachment from other people, unresponsiveness to surroundings, anhedonia, and avoidance of activities and situations reminiscent of the trauma (36). It must not be overlooked that these symptoms only denote an illness after chronification.

intervention processes and interpretation with those affected. Their autonomy and potential to find their own way of dealing with the experiences should be respected. In this connection it should also be borne in mind, however, that alongside their need for autonomy refugees and internally displaced persons (IDPs) often also have a simultaneous need for safety. This need may inhibit their ability to be proactive and take the initiative and when surrounded by unfamiliar sociocultural norms can lead to them having a preference for clear guidelines (7).

Another key ambiguity in the handling of human-made violence is the issue of trust and mistrust, especially in the context of conflicts that are decades old, highly complex and undergo rapid change. In most cases they create a variety of front lines and victim-perpetrator relationships that make it extremely difficult to develop trust in any relationship. Since an individual's experience of violence often mirrors political and historical conflicts, psychosocial work must take regional conflict dynamics and power structures into account.

Precise knowledge of the target groups and of the various national, regional, political, religious affiliation, ethnic and gender-specific conflict lines is essential in order to ensure that asymmetric, conflict-ridden constellations of relationships that generate mistrust are avoided in psychosocial work. People burdened by their experiences as refugees feel that the creation of an atmosphere that is characterised by predictability, credibility and appreciation is helpful as a means of overcoming their feelings of rootlessness and being at the mercy of events, and as a mechanism for developing fresh perspectives.

### 3. What are the particular psychosocial needs of refugees and displaced persons in the context of the crises in Syria and Iraq?

The devastating and prolonged civil war in Syria and the conflicts in Iraq have resulted in the greatest refugee movements of our times. Since 2011, around 12 million Syrians (8) and 4.3 million Iraqis (9) have been driven from their home regions. Many have witnessed massacres, executions and bomb attacks. Large numbers have had to endure forced displacement, kidnappings, imprisonment, torture and rape. Countless people have lost family members and friends, or are living in a state of uncertainty over their fate. In refugee camps and emergency accommodation the disintegration of social structures, precarious life circumstances and lack of prospects frequently give rise to new acts of violence, above all against women and children. Forced marriages, child marriages and forced prostitution are widespread. In today's refugee situation, differing gender concepts and legal codes among the host communities and refugees clash with each other and again cause conflict. In addition, internally displaced persons in particular suffer from siege situations and attacks on hospitals, and the consequent difficulties in accessing food and medical care. Poverty and unemployment are key psychosocial stress factors.

Those population groups that are especially vulnerable, apart from women and children, include young people, elderly people, persons with physical disabilities and mental illnesses, and other marginalised population groups such as lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex people (10).

Before the armed conflict began, Syrian society was characterised by great social, socioeconomic, ethnic and religious diversity, which – along with demographic factors such as age and gender – is reflected in the group of refugees. These various characteristics shape the sense of belonging and loyalties within the refugee community, and they have implications for people's psychosocial needs and adaptation mechanisms, as well as the manner in which they seek help. The significance of religious and group affiliation has increased, for example, as the power of the state has diminished (10). The large number of children who attended school in Syria before the outbreak of conflict cannot be fully integrated into the school system by their host communities, to the detriment of the children's and young people's sense of normality. All in all, living conditions for the refugee population are highly dependent on the willingness and capacity of the host countries and communities to encourage integration. In those countries with which cultural and economic links existed prior to the crisis, such willingness is often more apparent (10). The great majority of people seeking protection live in urban areas: roughly 88% in Turkey, 80% in Jordan and 100% in Lebanon – where there are no official refugee camps for Syrian refugees (11). Their needs in terms of psychosocial assistance often differ from those of people in the camps because of the different circumstances in which they live. The number of refugees living in overcrowded accommodation has constantly grown, and contributes to the greater vulnerability of the refugee population (12).

For the most part, the group of refugees and IDPs from Iraq has experienced systematic persecution for decades. Certain population groups, especially Kurds and Shiites, have been subjected to political oppression, and have been terrorised, tortured and murdered. The Iran-Iraq war in the 1980s claimed hundreds of thousands of victims on both sides and caused unprecedented displacement. The Anfal campaign was a military operation conducted by the Iraqi Baath regime under Saddam Hussein against the Kurdish population of Northern Iraq between 1988 and 1989. In the course of the 2003 US-led invasion and the subsequent collapse of state structures, and then when the so-called Islamic State ('IS') grew stronger after the end of the war, other population groups fled to neighbouring countries. As well as political persecution, religious persecution has been and still is rife in Irag, and has further escalated since 2005 as a result of the actions of various extremist groupings. 'IS', for example, is attempting to wipe out the Yazidi population through murder, rape, enslavement and starvation. More than 3,000 women and girls have been abducted and enslaved since 2014. Around 100,000 Sunni Arab families are seeking refuge from 'IS' in the Germian district (Sulaimaniya Province) in the southeast of the Kurdistan region, and also from attacks carried out by Shiite militias fighting against 'IS' alongside the Iragi Army and taking revenge on the Sunni Arab population. Iragi society is

deeply fragmented as a consequence of its long and complex history of violence and is the breeding ground for a spiral of hate and retribution that explains the tensions and mistrust between various groups of displaced persons and between displaced persons and their host communities. Of the Iraqi refugees, too, only a minority live in camps; the majority are scattered across the towns and cities of the region in makeshift accommodation.

Clinical studies and diagnoses of mental disorders are extremely difficult to conduct among refugees and IDPs, both ethically and methodologically, and are often only partly adapted to the relevant culture and context. There are few reliable figures; results of studies vary widely, and accordingly can only give an indication of trends. High levels of distress, in some cases accompanied by symptoms of anxiety and depression, were declared by 42% of a sample of Syrian refugees in Turkey and Lebanon (13). Alpak et al. (2014) found symptoms of PTSD in a third of a group of Syrian refugees in Turkey, with higher figures for women and for people who had suffered multiple traumatic events. (14). According to UNHCR, 8.5% of the refugees at the Za'atari Camp in Jordan undergoing consultation for mental problems show symptoms of PTSD (15). A study by the International Medical Corps (2015) revealed that a third of those surveyed had persistently high anxiety scores (6). Sirin and Rogers-Sirin found particularly high prevalence rates of 45% for PTSD (and 44% for depression) among Syrian refugee children in Turkey (16).

### 4. What does MHPSS mean in the context of conflict and displacement?

MHPSS is a commonly used abbreviation worldwide, and stands for **Mental Health and Psychosocial Support**. It came about as a result of a broad debate on psychosocial work in which the guidelines of the Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC) were formulated. The concept of psychosocial wellbeing, at which the support is aimed, is briefly defined as follows:

The term **psychosocial** is an attempt to capture and comprehend the relationship between psychological (thoughts, feelings, behaviour) and social (attachment figures, life circumstances, culture) aspects of human experience. The linking of mental health and psychosocial wellbeing in the term MHPSS makes it plain that it is never a matter of social circumstances on the one hand and psychological disposition on the other but rather the fact that social conflicts and mental health problems always have to be viewed with reference to each other, and neither one nor the other of these elements must be neglected when it comes to addressing these issues. The term **wellbeing** is closely related to mental health, but is even broader in scope. Psychosocial wellbeing refers to a positive physical and mental state that encourages personal growth. This enables the individual to relate constructively with other people and is a lifelong dynamic process.

**Psychosocial support in the context of forced displacement and violence** is aimed at creating safe spaces in which people can broaden their coping strategies in order – despite stressful and potentially traumatising circumstances – to deal with events that jeopardise their self-worth such that detrimental consequences in everyday life are largely avoided or reduced. This takes account of the particular needs of people burdened by their life stories.

### 5. What differentiates psychosocial, psychotherapeutic and psychiatric approaches?

In all three of these approaches the aim is to improve a person's psychosocial wellbeing and to prevent and manage mental disorders. A mental disorder or illness is diagnosed when an individual's impairments prevent him or her from coping with everyday life's demands. These illnesses are listed in international classification systems, as are all somatic illnesses (17) (18).

The generic term **psychosocial support** embraces a variety of approaches that strengthen people's ability to cope, their mental wellbeing, and functioning at the emotional, social, spiritual, cognitive and behavioural level without having recourse to a medical treatment model.

Measures that come into the category of psychosocial support include:

- stability and stress reduction through the fulfilment of basic needs such as protection, security and the provision of water and food
- strengthening and rebuilding constructive interpersonal relationships that pave the way for social acknowledgment and mutual support
- establishing a framework within which the individual and/or the group has the
  opportunity to experience their own effectiveness and a positive role in their social
  environment and of perceiving themselves and others in the context of their needs,
  strengths and weaknesses
- activating the individual's personal and social resources that help them in coping with everyday life and integrating what they have experienced into their self-image and world view
- the restoration of dignity, justice, control and autonomy
- support for the development of new goals and life plans in order to experience life as meaningful and enriching and to lead it in tune with certain values (shared by a socio-cultural group).

For the most part these support measures are designed to be easily accessible, and are often situated at community level. They are aimed at reaching as many people as possible. They are often positioned in the health, education and social work sectors or are integrated into other

sectors to complement their measures, for example income generation, employment promotion or training. In many instances psychosocial measures are implemented by social workers,<sup>3</sup> teachers, pastoral workers or employees of non-governmental organisations. These people should have qualifications and skills that, although different from psychotherapeutic training, nevertheless establish a basis for exerting a positive influence on destructive social interactions and supporting others in the constructive rebuilding of a self-image and world view.

In addition to professional expertise and in-depth knowledge of the political and cultural context, expert personnel in the psychosocial sector require the following core competences:

- capacity for self-reflection and a willingness to question one's own behavioural patterns, power models and ways of thinking
- empathy and an ability to build relationships
- an open, culturally sensitive attitude based on solidarity, with an ability to shift perspective
- communication and conflict transformation skills
- capacity for self-care
- an ability to link in with existing local resources and to strengthen them

**Psychotherapeutic measures** are used to treat mental illnesses. Depending on which school of thought is applied, the approaches adopted are based on an understanding of the individual that prescribes the methodology and steps involved in the therapy. Psychotherapy for people who have had traumatic experiences also addresses psychosocial aspects; the object of the treatment is the patient's difficulties in regulating dysfunctional thoughts and feelings and/or establishing and maintaining constructive interpersonal relationships. Usually the therapy focuses on the illness (deficiency) and on dealing with it and alleviating the suffering. Psychotherapy should only be carried out by trained experts. **Psychiatric interventions**, i.e. the medical treatment of mental illnesses, include pharmaceutical treatment. In their work with refugees, more and more psychologists and psychiatrists are interested in integrating psychosocial aspects into the therapy they provide, or expanding existing provision.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Social workers do not receive uniform training as an occupational group in the countries of the Middle East (different skills are taught in each country), so it cannot be assumed that a standardised PSS approach will be adopted in the region.

### 6. What understanding of trauma should be used as the basis for development cooperation?

The persistently threatening context and the loss of integration into a protective social group mean that refugees have to adapt and reorient their lives to an extreme degree. In many cases proven coping strategies are no longer enough to face up to the ongoing challenges. Many refugees first and foremost hope for relief from their difficult circumstances. They are focused on immediate survival, and the experiences of persecution and destruction that lie behind them sometimes appear to play only a secondary role, although they can come to the fore at any time. The concept of post-traumatic stress disorder frequently does not adequately cover the suffering that people have endured. Instead the focus has to be on the processes of integrating what they have experienced: their survival attempts, losses and new endeavours - these processes take many years and are different for each individual. Whether or not experiences of violence and loss manifest themselves as an illness is largely dependent on the social context. Beneficial conditions for mental health are to be found in a social environment that acts and responds in a supportive, understanding and acknowledging manner and thus enables new trust to be established. Detrimental conditions are additional strains such as uncertainty, stigmatisation, the experience of rejection, a renewed fight for survival and further cases of abuse, betrayal and loss of control. Psychosocial measures must recognise the severity and depth of the violations, while at the same time the ability of those affected to continue to act as independent subjects must be taken into account and encouraged. Psychosocial measures must therefore be oriented towards available resources, and incorporate and strengthen existing family-based and social support structures.

The advantage of seeing trauma as a process within a social context in contrast with a more static, symptom-oriented understanding, such as that of PTSD, lies in the view of complex interactions between individuals and their social group that define trauma. Hans Keilson's sequential traumatisation model (19) has proved to be pioneering in this connection (see below). Understanding trauma as an interaction between different sequences rather than focusing on a singular original violent event offers a more comprehensive picture of the course of various traumatising experiences over time and their impacts on psychosocial wellbeing (20). In his research with Jewish war orphans from the Second World War in the Netherlands, Keilson established that the period after the persecution, in other words when processing begins but for various reasons the individuals are not yet able to come to terms with what has happened to them, accounts for a significant part of the traumatic experience and was 'described by many as the most intrusive and most painful experience of their lives' (20). Keilson (see below) showed that it was not necessarily the severity of the first two traumatic phases that was pivotal to the long-term mental health of the war orphans (21). 'What determines the development of mental health problems is therefore not only how horrific the trauma was in itself but what happened

immediately afterwards and later' (22). The supportive potential that becomes apparent from this finding shifts the responsibility for coping with the traumatic experiences from the individual as the bearer of the problem to society and policy-makers, and is thus highly relevant to development cooperation. What comes afterwards gains in importance: what do refugees experience not only in their country of origin but also in their destination country? Keilson's model was adapted for the refugee context as shown below (23) (3):



# 7. What have we learned so far about MHPSS approaches in the context of war and refugee movements, and what forms of psychosocial support can be used for refugees and internally displaced persons in the context of the crises in Syria and Iraq?

The Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC) developed a model that since 2007 has been seen internationally as the reference framework for psychosocial work in the context of crises and conflicts. This model examines four interconnected layers of intervention, which it represents in the form of a pyramid (24).



Layer 1 of the pyramid represents the provision of essential services and the restoration of basic infrastructure in order to safeguard basic physical needs (food, housing, water, basic health care). These services are often provided as part of a continuum between humanitarian assistance and long-term development cooperation. Psychosocial work at this level commonly comprises advising service providers. In the process of meeting basic needs, the aims here include: 1)

ensuring that negative consequences are avoided; 2) ensuring that the service providers' work is needs-based, conflict-sensitive and trauma-sensitive (for example taking care that women and girls are able to access and use latrines in refugee camps without putting themselves at risk and that relief supplies are distributed in a way that promotes the dignity of the recipients and does not give them the feeling that they are grovelling; and 3) ensuring general awareness of psychosocial aspects. The secure provision of essential services to safeguard basic physical needs is vital for people's psychosocial wellbeing. Without guaranteed access to resources that they need in order to survive, people are in a constant state of worry and tension over how their survival can be ensured.

In **layer 2**, as well as providing support for building supportive, stabilising relationships, the emphasis is on creating or strengthening safe spaces for interaction as a community, promoting family reunification and executing income-generating and employment measures, among other things.

**Layer 3** is where the more targeted, non-specialised support for individuals, families or groups comes into focus, provided by trained and accompanied social workers, community workers and multipliers.

**Layer 4** is the area where specialised treatment options are provided by medical and psychological experts for people who require long-term psychological or psychiatric treatment on account of the severe limitations and difficulties they face in their everyday lives.

The model should be seen as a unified whole in which simultaneous interventions are required on all four layers in order to address the various needs and to do justice to the heterogeneity of the target group. A trauma-sensitive approach is essential on all four layers, and is a key component in the strengthening of constructive interpersonal interactions in everyday life. The model says nothing about whether interventions generally make more sense or are more effective on one particular layer of the pyramid rather than on another. Instead, suitable interventions should be decided upon according to the specific context and should have as broad an impact as possible.

The pyramid represents a holistic approach to mental health and psychosocial support, which means that human rights such as mental health and personal fulfilment as well as the provision of basic food supplies, water, protection, sleep etc. must be satisfied and supported concurrently and with the same degree of relevance. On the basis of this understanding, actors in German development cooperation who are actively involved in MHPSS in the context of the Syria crisis should be guided by the IASC intervention pyramid. Against a background of ongoing violence and forced displacement with such scarce resources in the first-destination countries that, as a rule, there is not even enough psychosocial support available for the indigenous population,

measures should be designed in such a way as to be as inclusive as possible. Generally, this is most likely to be achievable with community-oriented activities. In uncertain and rapidly changing contexts it must also be borne in mind that psychotherapeutic treatments on layer 4 should only be commenced if they will be able to be completed, which is rarely the case for displaced persons, given their unstable situation or the need to keep constantly on the move<sup>4</sup>. In development cooperation in the context of the crises in Syria and Iraq, therefore, psychosocial support measures for refugees are often more appropriate and more sustainable on layers 1 to 3, which reach large numbers of people with small amounts of resources.

This does not at all mean, however, that more specific psychiatric or psychological support at individual level may not be necessary. Many people have symptoms for which it would without doubt be desirable to receive special attention from experts – it is just that because of the poor state of provision it is frequently impossible. It is thus the case that people with no specific psychological or psychiatric knowledge are often the first points of contact even for individuals with severe problems (e.g. in camps or schools). It is all the more important, therefore, to raise awareness of mental illnesses and psychosocial approaches among actors who do not have a specific therapeutic link to their work but operate on layers 1 to 3. This is because the majority of psychosocial problems do not require clinical therapeutic intervention in layer 4; their causes are to be found in stigmatisation, despair, grief, rootlessness, chronic poverty, lack of access to the provision of services and care, and a broken social frame of reference. (25) (10). These difficulties can also be addressed on the three lower layers of the pyramid, where the aim is that the individual's capacity for self-healing should be activated by strengthening the social community. (26).

The purpose of implementing measures concurrently (strengthening existing MHPSS provision on all four layers of the pyramid and where applicable establishing those that are lacking) is to make a range of services available to refugees that meets their specific needs to as great an extent as possible, as well as relieving the strain on the MHPSS workers.

### 8. What form does German development cooperation take in practice?

There are a variety of MHPSS approaches in refugee work, ranging from exercises in selfregulation and social competence to the expression of the experience of forced displacement

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> It must be noted, though, that persons with pre-existing MH disorders do require access to treatment because they are on a psychopharmacological care plan

through theatre, poetry, painting, educational games, sport, dance and relaxation techniques, not to mention highly specialised clinical and trauma-centred treatment provision. The various MHPSS approaches also include access to legal assistance, the disclosure of crimes, the pursuit of truth and the prosecution of perpetrators, all of which can support psychological recovery. The establishment of meeting and information centres that offer the opportunity to share thoughts with other people has proved to be a particularly suitable means of boosting refugees' psychosocial wellbeing. Such centres can also be used to provide advice on specific areas of life such as medical care or school attendance for children.

The examples from German development cooperation described in the following can be assigned to different layers of the intervention pyramid.

### Layer 1 – Psychosocial approaches in basic services, essential goods and security

The aim here is – in the context of humanitarian assistance – to create awareness, understanding and acceptance of MHPSS measures (advocacy) both among the donor community and in local communities, and, in the course of the restoration of broken systems (infrastructure, education, health, etc.), to ensure and advocate that consideration be given to MHPSS as a cross-cutting issue and that measures are implemented carefully, respectfully and in accordance with the psychosocial needs of the people concerned. Such awareness can be recognised in various ways. For instance:

- the people affected are actively involved in the provision of services and are in control of their own situation at all times
- stigmatisation and victim classification arising from the use of the services are avoided
- measures aimed at providing basic services take account of the fact that people under serious strain are often not reached when it comes to distributing aid supplies because of their need to withdraw or their high level of mistrust, so different access channels have to be opened up
- education measures need to be attuned to the fact that young people who have experienced traumatic events do not have the same capacity to concentrate and process information
- women who have experienced violence stay away from the health system for fear of stigmatisation unless there is a psychosocially informed approach in health care, i.e. community health workers can reach out to people at home.

*Example from German development cooperation in the Middle East*: In Northern Iraq, Medico International supports local partners in the provision of emergency aid which boosts self-help and the establishment of solidarity-based structures among refugees and takes account of specific psychosocial needs of vulnerable groups such as women and children.

#### Layer 2 – Support for families and communities

The interventions on this layer include:

- reunification of family members
- campaigns on constructive ways of coming to terms with the past
- livelihood activities
- family planning work
- promoting the establishment of non-violent family dynamics
- women's groups
- youth clubs
- activities pertaining to formal and non-formal schooling
- collective mourning processes
- reintegration of ex-combatants into their villages through traditional cleansing and reconciliation rituals
- restoration of social relationships between polarised groups

#### Example of football as a psychosocial measure:

A **football match** between young people would be a psychosocial measure in layer 2, for example, if it is conceived, supported and designed in such a way as to leave space for the players to experience the following:

- empathy
- fairness
- cooperation
- control
- empowerment
- sense of belonging and integration into a group
- following rules without feeling hemmed in
- trying out non-violent and creative solutions to problems
- use of constructive communication and goal achievement strategies
- enjoying success and tolerating frustration and failure, etc.

In a match run by a coach who is not trained in psychosocial support (PSS) none of this can be taken for granted, because during the game there is also potential for intensification of the image of the others as the enemy and for threats, mistrust, exclusion and bullying of individual players, a perception of a loss of control over oneself and powerlessness, or for the display of aggression and destructive tendencies towards the opposing team or one's own team members. In this case the football match could not be described as a PSS measure but would be viewed as exacerbating the conflict or disempowering for a team or individual players.

*Example from German development cooperation in the Middle East*: In Lebanon, Save the Children supports the reception of Syrian refugees as they arrive and provides emergency aid. It provides non-formal education measures for Syrian children and children in the host communities, and creates child-friendly places in order to respond to the direct and immediate repercussions of their experience of violence and displacement. It creates awareness among parents, teachers and children of the consequences of the ongoing violence and offers training in children's rights.

#### Layer 3 – Emotional and social support for individuals, families or groups

The support measures on the third layer require a greater degree of counselling skills and relationship work than those on layer 2. It is a matter of giving relief to people who are suffering greatly from their experience of violence, war or disaster and for whom the interventions on layer 2 have too little or no effect. The people affected often isolate themselves, too, and for that reason do not take part in activities on layer 2. This layer is mainly, but not exclusively, the place for psychological first aid (PFA), a support concept for people under strain who have recently been exposed to a potentially life-threatening event.

**Psychological first aid** was developed by international experts and is aimed partly at stabilisation in the wake of emotional breakdowns and partly at preventing further harm through empathetic listening and support for those affected in the immediate fulfilment of their needs (27).

**Example from German development cooperation in the Middle East:** medica mondiale and Haukari are engaged in Iraq with a multi-level training project on gender-specific violence and psychosocial support: staff at the counselling centres for women affected by violence and at the contact points for primary health care receive further training on the causes and consequences of sexualised violence, the principles of psychosocial counselling and referral systems. Staff at the Ministry of Health receive training to become multipliers.

#### Layer 4 – Specialised and clinical treatment provision

This includes specialised clinical interventions by psychiatrists or psychotherapists to deal with endured violence, loss, grief, human rights violations and trauma. In order to help people suffering from psychosocial disorders or mental illnesses of varying degrees of severity to reorient themselves to the extremely fragile situation in which they live, develop a new identity and regain their emotional equilibrium and their will to live, in some cases there is a need for specialised assistance from various experts who are able to intervene in the given context: individual or family psychotherapy, psychiatric and drug treatment and pharmacological recommendations. The administration of medication and recommendations for psychopharmacological treatment should be the sole responsibility of specialists – in conjunction with psychotherapeutic support. With regard to the trauma-focused techniques it should be noted that they should not be used without reference to the specific context of the people affected. The effectiveness of a method in principle must not be the sole criterion for deciding on its use; it must fit coherently into the people's everyday reality so that it can unfold its intended stabilising effect. Therapeutic approaches that consider confronting the individual's experience of suffering to be key to coping with such suffering should be examined, and adapted to the specific context. The temptation of always being able to apply a fully standardised method in any circumstance and location blocks off socio-political, intercultural questions and also questions as to the causes of violence. This should be counteracted by designing the intervention to be multidimensional.

*Examples from German development cooperation in the Middle East:* The Balsam project run by the Charité University Hospital in Berlin and Help e.V. offers basic psychiatric and psychotherapeutic care at three health centres in Jordan through eight Jordanian and Syrian psychiatrists who have undergone training within the project.

The risks of misinterpreting the pyramid are outlined above, but in order to counter these the model can also be imagined in an alternative way, as interrelated services whose components each have different focuses but which are linked by the fact that specialisms of different kinds are required in all fields in order to provide a full range of holistic psychosocial care. In the alternative model, in contrast with the IASC pyramid, other highly specialised services are included in field 4 (= layer 4 in the pyramid) in addition to clinical services.



**Example of the holistic approach from psychosocial working practice in Germany:** The psychosocial treatment centres for refugees and victims of torture in Germany work as a multidisciplinary team in order to provide low-threshold psychosocial and legal guidance and assistance as quickly as possible and to facilitate networking through the mediation of mentors; they also offer specialised therapy and treatment. At the same time the staff act as multipliers, mediators and trainers in the communities and in the health care, social welfare and education sectors (28).

### 9. What added value do psychosocial approaches offer to German development cooperation?

Exposure to distressing situations, persistent fear and a wide range of violent experiences of loss shape the lives of people living in conflict regions. This not only has repercussions in the form of possible individual mental disorders arising as a consequence of what the people have experienced, it also impacts all aspects of the social and learning behaviour of those affected.

Chronic experiences of persecution, death and destruction mould the dynamics of interpersonal relationships in families, communities and society as a whole. Psychosocial problems are therefore not purely a health, psychological or social issue: they need to be picked up and reflected upon in almost all areas of society (26). Accordingly, development cooperation should also take account of these dimensions in project areas that at first sight would appear to have little to do with psychological matters. A large number of people affected by such experiences have learned, for example, to mistrust others, keep their own opinions to themselves and to appear to function normally while inwardly they are often permanently fearful, hurt and affected by too many losses. Many are more susceptible to physical illnesses and are less able to cope with strain, suffer from uncertainty and nervousness, and sometimes develop a strong need to withdraw from others. Often the things that they have experienced give rise to avoidance behaviour and hopelessness, and in some cases to greater aggressiveness and a propensity to violence. People burdened by their life stories are more likely to suffer from a diminished ability to concentrate and remember, and many find it difficult to motivate themselves, to see their capabilities in a positive light and to be willing to take risks when it is a matter of taking charge of their own lives again. None of this should be considered to be an expression of an illness but rather a consequence of learned survival mechanisms, which made sense in a war situation but now have an inhibiting and destructive effect on the individuals' behaviour and potential to reshape their lives.

In order to guard against the negative psychosocial consequences of war and violence, thought should be given to promoting MHPSS in the design and progress of projects in all sectors of development cooperation (3). As well as alleviating the degree of suffering for those affected, the added value for society of incorporating MHPSS entails political stabilisation, violence prevention, a higher probability that development cooperation measures will succeed, more sustainable social and material reconstruction, and the consistent application of a human rights-based approach to which German development cooperation is committed. The potential of people who the development cooperation measures would like to reach is boosted by the inclusion of MHPSS considerations and the projects' objectives become more realistic. The table below provides an overview of the risks to which development cooperation projects expose themselves if they disregard MHPSS.

DC sector Potential negative consequences of disregarding MHPSS		
Health	Traumatisation, living in fear for long periods and severe personal losses not only lead to mental problems, they are also expressed in a variety of somatic disorders whose psychosomatic nature is not necessarily immediately apparent. It is often the case that while the individuals concerned suffer the same somatic complaints as people who are not affected by psychosocial stresses, their illnesses frequently have a more protracted course and are more resistant to treatment. When undergoing medical examinations, victims of torture and former prisoners in particular commonly exhibit pronounced fear, which makes examinations such as electroencephalography (EEG) more difficult or even impossible unless they have a very trusting relationship with the medical staff. There are often symptoms of mental illness which – if the connection with past suffering and suppression is not established – are incorrectly diagnosed as schizophrenia or depression. For all of these reasons, psychosocial training for health workers is essential in conflict and post-conflict regions, including particular emphasis on raising awareness of the affected individuals' widespread fear of stigmatisation, which is one of the main reasons why offers of psychosocial care are only reluctantly taken up. The focus on psychosocial health rounds off programmes that are aimed at restoring the quality of life by reducing symptoms of illness.	
Education	When hundreds of thousands of people have lived through traumatising events, the wounds that have formed and the serious psychosocial problems that have been created cannot be dealt with primarily by means of psychotherapy at the individual level. This is impossible, if for no other reason than that the required numbers of expert staff are simply not available. The education sector, from early childhood education to schools, vocational training, universities and adult education, and including the great variety of education-oriented community projects, offers central locations where processing of the past can take place. This applies both in relation to coping with mental suffering and to the (re)construction of social coexistence, the overcoming of passivity, subordination, fear etc. and the fostering of curiosity, interest, engagement, self-confidence and positive interpersonal behaviour. The psychosocial aspects of education work help to bring about a lasting improvement in learning behaviour and cooperation skills among young people who have been badly affected by their experiences in conflict and post-conflict regions. For this to succeed, education programmes should take account of the people's past experience of disempowerment.	

Employment promotion, Cash for Work, entrepreneurship, capacity development	These projects are aimed at promoting initiative, the ability to reflect, creativity, innovative spirit, the will to prevail, a willingness to cooperate and often a willingness to take a certain amount of risk in investment. However, precisely these capabilities are impaired in (post-)conflict regions, because when war and terror persist for long periods of time passivity, mistrust and authoritarianism or submission become widespread survival strategies. Fear becomes a key regulator of behaviour, even years after the acute threat has passed. A damaged feeling of self-worth, too, resulting from experiences of violence, can lead to (self-)destructive processes that unwittingly undermine the development of successful projects. Neglecting the psychosocial consequences of war and violence costs the global economy enormous sums every year (29). As a result of rising health costs and reduced economic productivity, people suffering from mental illnesses are exposed to a greater risk of slipping into poverty. Mental illness and poverty are closely linked and are mutually reinforcing. Seventy-five percent of people with neuropsychiatric disorders live in low-income and middle-income countries, where the fewest opportunities for treatment are available (30) (31). Including MHPSS in this sector combines employment promotion measures with the promotion of psychosocial health, which has the effect of reducing the risks outlined above.
Peace work, social cohesion, disadvantaged and vulnerable groups: children, women, people with disabilities, people with personal histories whose memories are revived by their recent experiences, LGBT	In war, people learn to avoid or generally mistrust the collective. They learn to believe that 'might is right', and to see destruction as being a solution to problems and consider violence to be normal. Peace work and social cohesion, on the other hand, build on constructive views of humankind that do not correspond to what people have experienced in war and are therefore often felt to be less credible, more disconcerting and more demanding than the 'familiar misery'. In the context of violence one way to aid survival is to keep weakness secret, feign strength and largely avoid social reflection and analysis. Large numbers of actors experience severe internal fractures and separation processes. Vulnerable groups often become even more marginalised than before, or are reduced to their vulnerability. In their attempt to build something new, sufferers have to grapple with destructive events in the past, something that is often painful. Cumulative experiences of violence and loss increase the difficulty of building new trust and approaching other people. The aim of facilitating healthy grieving processes is a vital and highly complex component of peace work and of vulnerable groups' struggle for recognition. The joint planning of projects can encourage the sharing of experiences and ideas, empathy and rapprochement. The timing of peace-building projects must be carefully thought through, because attempting to process the past too soon after the destructive

	Governments in post-conflict regions often find it hard to deal with victims and collective suffering because politicians themselves belong to a particular group that has inflicted or endured suffering. In their capacity as head of state or in other political leadership roles they have to make the public case for a positive future which sometimes may not correspond to their own personal conviction, and accordingly is not considered trustworthy by some segments of the population. Traumatic experiences may be expressed in politicians by the rejection of all forms of criticism and a lack of self-criticism, which makes democratic governance more difficult and hampers respectful dialogue between groups with different interests. MHPSS measures promote empathy and reflection, which are essential components of good governance. The media have a significant role to play in post-conflict contexts, and with the aid of conflict-sensitive journalism they can support and actively advance reconciliation processes and efforts to achieve peace. Unfortunately, however, the media often do not adopt a helpful position; in fact it is not unusual for them to challenge these efforts through one-sided, dramatic and sensational reporting. By posing insensitive questions and presenting selected quotes from affected individuals, the media can play a part in reinforcing mistrust and the consequences of trauma.
Good governance, media, security and the rule of law	In many post-conflict regions there is a tendency towards higher levels of violence and delinquency. Security therefore continues to be uncertain, and peace negotiations are commonly accompanied by amnesty arrangements through which former perpetrators remain a threat to their victims or are able to act in such a way. The reinstatement of the rule of law remains a difficult undertaking, which has to address dealing with the past and the introduction of new legitimacy, and often requires reforms of legal bodies. Psychosocial processes play a crucial role in these processes (e.g. victim protection, compensation/redress, collective remembrance ceremonies, the development of narratives, police reforms). The emotional states and concerns of those involved must be included in every development cooperation project in a post- conflict context in order to prevent retraumatisation and to slowly overcome violent behaviour, especially by organs of the state. Furthermore, the quality of social ties within a society has a major influence on the stability and performance of state institutions and on citizens' relations with them.

Environment, biodiversity, energy, climate, water	Wherever resources are a factor, old conflicts are liable to break out again or new ones can arise. It is vital to pay attention to conflicts within communities when implementing water projects because otherwise resistance to the project could jeopardise its success and technically expedient solutions could be ruined. However, the projects also present the opportunity to address problems at community level in a constructive manner and to encourage optimistic prospects of a return to normality. The standard of hygiene in an accommodation or settlement for refugees affects not only their state of health but also their psychosocial wellbeing. At the same time, it is often difficult for traumatised people to devote adequate attention to their own hygiene and that of their surroundings; neglectful and self-destructive tendencies are frequently observed. Although women bear principal responsibility for their families' water supply in most parts of the world, they continue to be involved too little in the planning and implementation of infrastructure projects. In conflict situations, their participation is often also hampered by their being overworked on account of changes to the distribution of roles (for example if the father of the family has been wounded or killed in the war or is unable to remain with the family because of military duty).
Food security, rural development	Many projects which make good economic sense fail because they do not take adequate account of the psychosocial state of the people involved. People who have lived for a long time in a state of dependency often tend to repeat dependent relationships, in other words they do precisely the opposite of what would help them to overcome their problems and regain control. The productivity of a family farm in a poor rural area depends not only on the quality of the seed they sow but often to a greater degree on the relationships within the family. Gender relations also need to be taken into consideration in this regard. In many cases, it has often only been possible to ensure survival in conditions of extreme poverty and violence with the assistance of extended family networks. Therefore, successful development for individual family members or smaller family units can generate envy and a fear of losing survival networks, and consequently prevent success in agriculture or even devastate it again. Natural disasters such as hurricanes, landslides or earthquakes can reduce the motivation to aim for long-term development because people fear that the next natural disaster is just around the corner. So even when it comes to promoting agriculture, fear and relationships are often also important, not just technical concerns.
Infrastructure, construction measures	When infrastructure and construction measures are implemented, considerable difficulties may well arise if the psychosocial sensitivities of the subsequent users are not taken into account. A lack of ownership can lead to entirely sensible measures being ruined by the users. The key here is therefore the way in which measures are implemented, because this

has an impact on the wellbeing and dignity of the people. These are strengthened if care is taken, for example, that camps overcrowded, that sufficient lighting is provided or that s facilities are arranged such that they do not present a risk of ph sexualised violence. Cultural characteristics and customs also have a part to play – should not be underestimated. Certain places sometimes have a significance (for instance because someone has been killed of there), which needs to be taken into account when meass implemented in order to prevent discord and destruction infrastructure project in conflict regions should be thought thro revised in conjunction with the community in light of psyce considerations.	
Camp management The principle of 'might is right' is liable to multiply in an aid survival networks may continue to exist in a refugee camp there is little or no trust in structures or the claim that a equitable distribution. If these dangers are not explicitly court the establishment of trust, the experience and fear of have alone and without support at all times often continues. Traum management, on the other hand, can help to restor organisational structures and to reinstate fairness as an principle of interpersonal coexistence.	
Cross-cutting issues: human rights, gender human ri	

#### 10. How can MHPSS staff ensure psychosocial wellbeing?

The foundation for good psychosocial support is the MHPSS personnel's own mental health and professionalism, whether they are seconded staff or personnel from local partner organisations. MHPSS staff confront suffering, injustice and human rights violations on a daily basis. If

employees are to be able to maintain an empathetic attitude in a spirit of solidarity over the long term, it is a professional necessity for every MHPSS organisation to protect its staff's psychosocial wellbeing. Only expert staff who are able to recognise and relieve the stress they themselves are facing will be able to help others to reduce stress and deal with traumatic experiences. Without the capacity to self-reflect and self-regulate, there is a risk that support workers will additionally transfer their own stress onto the people they are trying to help. One of the ways of contributing to the staff's psychosocial wellbeing is to provide respite and relief services that are a permanent part of the organisational structure and offer space for mutual support of the employees and reflection on personal stresses. These services should be well integrated into work procedures and be tied in with existing self-care strategies that are in place for staff. Establishing spaces for reflection and protection in order to incorporate peer support structures into project management is an example of good practice. Opportunities promoting physical exercise and creativity have also proved valuable, as has regular supervision.

However, stress-relief activities alone are not sufficient to protect staff. Organisations are well advised to arrange for their structures and practices to be explicitly examined for risks to the psychosocial wellbeing of their employees. Work must be organised in a professional, supportive manner, with stable and predictable support conditions. Good examples of these are having a reliable link between field staff in the outposts and the central structure, preventing staff in remote areas from becoming isolated by having them work in fixed teams, clearly defining each position's area of responsibility and limits to that responsibility, deploying staff with careful consideration of their qualifications in conjunction with offering continuous professional development, providing refuges for personnel at all workplaces, providing transparency about workplace safety and if possible promoting it, and ensuring reliable security management. The role of the leadership style at the workplace is a factor in the psychosocial wellbeing of employees that should not be ignored. The means by which the organisation can be appropriately geared to providing psychosocial protection for its employees depend on the specific project context and on the project's financial framework. Funds for the suitable remuneration of the staff should therefore be a fixed component of the budget of every MHPSS initiative, together with regular stress-relief activities. Making the project term as long as possible increases job security and frees up space for team building. It has also proven worthwhile to provide support in administrative processes, especially for applications to acquire extra funding and for further training for employees. In addition, identifying and networking with existing MHPSS initiatives involving actors operating in the local and regional environment can contribute to the professional exchange of best practices and thus to a further increase in the degree of professionalisation of the work.

## 11. What quality criteria and principles should be applied to development measures aimed at promoting mental health and psychosocial support?

The table below presents the widespread consensus among international practitioners in relation to criteria that characterise successful interventions and provides pointers to pitfalls that should be avoided (32) (33) (34). It should be noted that the criteria will be further refined as practitioners in the field gain experience and continue the debate; sometimes the criteria reach their limits in project work.

No.	Principle	٢	8
1	People focus/ attitude	The self-efficacy expectations and <b>dignity</b> of the individual are reinforced and are enabled at every stage of the intervention. Targeted individuals have scope to act and have <b>agency and control</b> over their decisions, which helps them cope with and overcome experiences of violence and loss. Prospects for the future are opened up.	Refugees and IDPs are not seen as autonomous individuals with skills and resources, but instead are pathologised collectively as part of a disenfranchised group that is in need of help. There is a risk that experiences of powerlessness and loss of control will be repeated and dependencies will be established or reinforced.
2	Human rights	Within the measure, human rights are considered inalienable, applying without restriction and regardless of nationality and residency status (35). Accordingly, the measure is compatible with the ' <b>right</b> of everyone <b>to</b> the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of () <b>mental health</b> '.	The avoidable disadvantaging of certain social groups such as asylum seekers or people without legal residency status is perceived as unjust, but is merely supposed to be corrected by individual actions. There is no identifiable human rights approach.
3	Alignment/ comparison with what already exists	The measure is <b>needs-based</b> (on the basis of international assessments in the sector) and operates <b>in harmony with and complements</b> national and international actors' plans. It is integrated into existing <b>community-based</b> initiatives and structures and does not run the risk of establishing parallel structures.	The measure is a stand-alone intervention that has not been preceded by an analysis of actors/interventions and thus runs the risk of duplicating and competing with existing interventions.
4	Sensitivity to culture and context	The measure is in line with useful <b>culturally</b> <b>appropriate and context-sensitive practices</b> that local and international actors consider to be effective and valuable.	The measure is based on universal intervention approaches and competes with local coping strategies and structures. Western approaches are used without integrating any approaches or adaptations relevant to the culture or context.
5	Participation, ownership	The development of the measure is preceded by a context and conflict analysis in which <b>women and men from the target group have participated</b> . The measure is developed <b>in conjunction with</b>	The design of the measure is based entirely on studies or experience from other contexts. No account is taken of the special circumstances of the specific

No.	Principle	٢	8
		representatives of the refugees / IDP or the destination community, which encourages acceptance, ownership and sustainability of the intended project. <sup>5</sup> The measure is offered jointly with or by representatives of the target group.	context. The measure is not planned or implemented in conjunction with representatives of the refugees / IDP.
6	Diversity & inclusion	The measure is <b>inclusive</b> and explicitly takes account of the <b>needs of vulnerable groups</b> (women, children, the elderly, people with disabilities, and other marginalised population groups such as lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex people). The measure considers the <b>heterogeneity of the target</b> <b>group</b> and takes account of this in a differentiated intervention design.	Individuals or groups are labelled without being differentiated (e.g. 'the refugees are all traumatised'), which on the one hand can have a stigmatising effect and on the other runs counter to the desired effect of strengthening resources. The specific needs of vulnerable groups are not addressed.
7	Gender sensitivity	During planning and implementation of the measure, care is taken to ensure that the specific requirements of <b>men and women</b> are taken into account, for example with regard to the handling of past gender- specific or sexualised violence etc.	The measure makes the implicit assumption that men and women will benefit from it equally. It does not take account of the particular needs of men and women who have experienced violence.
8	Trauma sensitivity	The particular <b>needs and characteristics of people</b> <b>who have experienced traumatic events</b> have been taken into consideration in the planning, implementation and evaluation of the measures. Retraumatisation or intensification of people's stress is avoided.	The measure does not take account of the particular needs and characteristics of people who have experienced traumatic events. Retraumatisation is liable to occur.
9	Do no harm/ conflict sensitivity	The do-no-harm principle is applied. Duplications and gaps in care provision are avoided. Potential <b>unintended negative effects</b> are considered, and it is made plain where these are thought likely to occur. Precautions are taken that <b>prevent/reduce the occurrence of undesired results</b> (e.g. strengthening of existing power structures, preference given to one group over others or failure to give equal treatment to unequal groups, various forms of discrimination).	The do-no-harm principle is not applied. No analysis of potential negative effects was carried out.
10	Monitoring & evaluation and flexible steering	Plans have been made for in-process <b>participatory</b> <b>monitoring</b> (e.g. regular feedback from the target groups, ongoing supervision of MHPSS staff, evaluation of results), which plays a part in steering the course of the project while taking account of lessons learned. Monitoring should be disaggregated according to gender, with the focus on particularly	No attention is paid to findings pertaining to negative consequences in crises or post-crisis situations that could affect the project (e.g. the fact that intimate partner violence in camps often increases).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> If up-to-date participatory MHPSS studies are already available in the envisaged intervention context, they should be used rather than being replicated, in order to protect the refugees from being over-researched.

No.	Principle	٢	8
		vulnerable population groups. There is flexible scope for action to take account of individual <b>needs within</b> <b>the project context</b> .	There are no plans for reflections on the course of the project or on deviations from the intervention plan from input/feedback given by the target groups.
11	Multi-dimensional approach	A multi-level approach is used, in line with the IASC principles. The provision of services is <b>holistic</b> and encompasses the various needs of a heterogeneous population. Trauma-sensitive and conflict-sensitive basic services are provided, as well as accessible community services. Targeted counselling is offered for certain target groups, and specialised clinical treatment can be provided.	The measures are one-sided, consisting solely of specialised therapeutic services, for example, or only low- threshold, community-based services.
12	Referral mechanisms	<b>Detection/reference structures</b> are in place for severe clinical cases. Referrals can be made to clinical experts and other service providers. Consideration has also been given to social and community-based needs in clinical facilities.	The project does not include appropriate referral mechanisms should the need arise during project work.
13	Support structures/ employee welfare	Support structures are in place for MHPSS staff. Professionalism is improved through continuous reflection on the work. Burnout processes and secondary traumatisation are prevented by organisational mental health measures. Ideally, a package of measures is in place to maintain the staff's psychosocial health over the long term. Supervision and peer coaching are integrated into the project, as are organisational variables such as security of funding, occupational safety, recovery structures and security management.	There are no support structures. It is not clear whether provision has been made to maintain the mental health and professionalism of the MHPSS staff implementing the project. The project budget does not include funds to relieve the strain on staff.
14	Professionalism	The MHPSS staff implementing the project, preferably local, are verifiably <b>experienced, trained,</b> <b>supervised and culturally competent</b> .	An international, contextually alien team (often experts from a different culture or region) have been earmarked for implementation. Local personnel are insufficiently trained and supervised in MHPSS intervention.
15	Exit strategy & sustainability	The <b>sustainability</b> of the project is assured thanks to successive <b>handover</b> to local structures and actors from the target population. An <b>exit plan</b> for the project has been drawn up or is envisaged which counteracts long-term dependence on external financing.	This project has no exit strategy, and sustainable results cannot be guaranteed.

#### 12. Further recommendations

As donors, it is advisable to take care that instructions to achieve rapid and visible results for large groups of refugees do not have a counter-productive effect on MHPSS quality. In the case of more specialised and target-group oriented services on layers 3 and 4 of the IASC pyramid it makes sense to exert as little time pressure as possible and to set the objectives in the medium to long term. A minimum period of three years should be allowed for MHPSS projects. Time and patience are essential in order to enable local ownership to take hold and thus ensure sustainability. This is also confirmed by the World Bank's 2016 study that looked into the effectiveness of psychosocial measures, among other things (1).

To make best use of the synergistic effect obtained from relieving difficult circumstances and rebuilding future prospects, projects that combine psychosocial interventions with incomegenerating measures are especially important. This applies in both directions: income-generating measures on their own are less effective than they are in combination with psychosocial measures (1).

One approach that is often chosen is to train local multipliers in as short a time as possible. This approach should be re-examined, however, to ensure that the multipliers are able to apply and test their still fragile knowledge and newly acquired skills to an adequate extent themselves before they are expected to operate as trainers. Longer-term mentoring, supervision and backup are crucially important in this connection.

It is advisable to integrate the psychosocial support services offered by development cooperation into existing local systems (schools, health, social services), and beyond that to avoid one-sided or exclusive support for any specific group of affected individuals. Measures should be designed such that the local population also benefits from them, not only the refugees. This creates broader acceptance, contributes to integration and reduces the potential for conflict between groups that consider themselves to be victims of injustice and violence but experience different degrees of recognition and international attention.

The intervention design of multi-ethnic and/or multi-confessional dialogue projects must not force survivors of violence to engage with perpetrators or opponents before the people affected feel ready for this and express a desire to do so.

Development cooperation must exercise care and regional balance in its operations so as not to exacerbate local and regional conflicts as a result of the particular focus of its support. One-sided assistance and advisory services run the risk of having a negative impact on the balance of internal political power and on tensions between various victim groups.

Development cooperation must not inadvertently enter into competition with local advisory and care services, nor must it neglect the longer-term building and strengthening of local, sustainable structures as a consequence of short-lived promotion of new, short-term projects that take the form of emergency assistance and are often inadequately aligned with local structures.

In interventions offering psychosocial support it should be borne in mind that many survivors of repeated extreme and multi-faceted violence have mobilised huge resources in order to survive, have formed networks based on solidarity and have developed collective coping strategies. Strengthening these collective approaches and linking them to local coping strategies appears to be a promising and potentially effective methodology. Offers of individual therapeutic measures must explicitly examine the risk that detaching victims from their collective protective networks and placing a culturally alien focus on 'healing' can produce negative results and weakens the sense of belonging to their social reference group.

Results-based monitoring for MHPSS measures is hugely relevant. Exclusively linear models (such as logframes) are of limited use for determining an improvement in mental health and psychosocial wellbeing. It is recommended that process-oriented, qualitative methods should be used to track positive changes and to identify negative, unintended results in good time and to counteract them.<sup>6</sup> In a process extending over several years, the IASC and the International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies have developed reference frameworks for monitoring MHPSS measures that provide helpful guidance.

Finally, it is worth pointing out that as a consequence of the heightened media attention to psychological challenges and the willingness of national and international donors to provide MHPSS, crises and conflicts also present an opportunity to improve inadequate mental health and psychosocial care systems (29).

If you have any questions or suggestions relating to the guiding framework, please contact the head of the regional programme, Dr Judith Baessler (email: judith.baessler@giz.de; tel.: +962 (0) 777 171 115).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The monitoring of MHPSS measures will be discussed in more detail in a separate paper planned for a later date.

#### References

1. World Bank. Forcibly Displaced. Toward a development approach supporting refugees, the *internally displaced, and their hosts. Advanced Edition.* Washington, DC : The World Bank Group, 2016. URL:

https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/25016/9781464809385.pdf?s equence=2&isAllowed= y, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

2. **Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (GIZ).** *Sicherheit, Wiederaufbau, Frieden. Psychosoziale Unterstützung im Kontext von Krisen und Konflikten.* Bonn/ Eschborn : Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit, 2015.

3. Becker, D, Weyermann, B. *Gender, Konflikttransformation & Der Psychosoziale Ansatz.* Bern : Schweizerische Direktion für Entwicklung und Zusammenarbeit (DEZA), 2006. URL: https://www.eda.admin.ch/dam/deza/de/documents/themen/gender/91135-arbeitshilfegender-konflikttrans-psychosoz-ansatz\_DE.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

4. **Ghanem, T.** *When Forced Migrants Return «Home»: The Psychosocial Difficulties Returnees Encounter in the Reintegration Process.* Oxford : Refugee Study Center, 2003.

5. **Dobrić, J, Purić, D, Vukčević, M.** *Study of the Mental Health of Asylum Seekers in Serbia.* Belgrad : UNHCR Serbien, 2014. URL: http://www.unhcr.rs/media/MentalHealthFinal.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

6. **IMC, SIGI Jordan**. *MHPSS Needs Assessment of Displaced Syrians and Host Communities in Jordan*. 2015. URL: www.data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/download.php?id=10165, eingesehen am 23.03.2017.

7. Bundesarbeitsgemeinschaft für Traumapädagogik. URL: http://www.bag-traumapaedagogik.de/, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

8. European Parliamentary Research Service. *Briefing February 2017. Syrian crisis: Impact on Jordan.* 2017. URL:

http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2017/599258/EPRS\_BRI(2017)599258\_ EN.pdf, eingesehen am 18.04.2017.

9. UNHCR. Country Operations Profile Iraq. 2015.

10. Hassan, G, Kirmayer, LJ, Mekki-Berrada A., Quosh, C, el Chammay, R, Deville-Stoetzel, JB, Youssef, A, Jefee-Bahloul, H, Barkeel-Oteo, A, Coutts, A, Song, S, Ventevogel, P. *Culture, Context and the Mental Health and Psychosocial Wellbeing of Syrians: A Review for Mental Health and Psychosocial Support staff working with Syrians Affected by Armed Conflict.* Genf : UNHCR, 2015. URL: http://www.unhcr.org/55f6b90f9.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017. 11. **Berti, B.** *The Syrian Refugee Crisis: Regional and Human Security Implications. Strategic Assessment, Volume 17, No.4.* Tel Aviv : Institute for National Security Studies, 2015. URL: http://www.inss.org.il/uploadImages/systemFiles/adkan17\_4ENG\_7\_Berti.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

### 12. **Regional Refugee and Resilience Plan (3RP).** *Regional Monthly Update August. Shelter.* 2016. URL:

http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/RegionalShelter3RPDashboardAugust2 016.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

13. Jefee-Bahloul, H, Moustafa, MK, Shebl, FM, Barkil-Oteo, A. Pilot assessment and survey of syrian refugees' psychological stress and openness to referral for telepsychiatry (PASSPORT Study). *Telemed J E Health.* 20 Oktober 2014, 10, pp. 977-9.

14. Alpak, G, Altindag, A, Bez, Y, Bulbul, F, Dalkilic, A, Sagaltici, E, Savas, HA, Unal, A. *Post-traumatic stress disorder among Syrian refugees in Turkey: A cross-sectional study.* London : Taylor and Francis Group, 2014.

15. UNHCR. UNHCR report shows health services for Syrian refugees increasingly overstretched. Briefing Notes. Genf : UNHCR, 2013. URL: http://www.unhcr.org/news/briefing/2013/4/517a58af9/unhcr-report-shows-health-services-syrian-refugees-increasingly-overstretched.html, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

16. Sirin, S, Rogers-Sirin, L. *The Educational and Mental Health Needs of Syrian Refugee Children.* Washington, DC : Migration Policy Institute, 2015. URL: http://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/educational-and-mental-health-needs-syrian-refugee-children, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

17. WHO. *ICD-10. International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems. 10th Revision. Volume 22. Instruction Manual.* Genf : WHO, 2011. URL: http://www.who.int/classifications/icd/ICD10Volume2\_en\_2010.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

18. American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. DSM-V.* Arlington : American Psychiatric Association, 2013.

19. Keilson, H. Sequential Traumatization in Children. Jerusalem : Magnes Press, Hebrew University, 1992.

20. —. *Sequentielle Traumatisierung bei Kindern. Untersuchung zum Schicksal jüdischer Kriegswaisen.* Gießen : Psychosozial Verlag, 2005.

21. **Brenssell, A.** *Trauma als Prozess - Wider die Pathologisierung struktureller Gewalt und ihrer innerpsychischen Folgen.* Frankfurt a. M. : Vortrag auf der Fachtagung "Trauma und Politik" vom 24. Januar 2013, 2013. URL:

https://www.medico.de/fileadmin/\_migrated\_/document\_media/1/trauma-als-prozess.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

22. Kuehner, A. Kollektive Traumata. Eine Bestandsaufnahme, Annahmen, Argumente, Konzepte nach dem 11. September. Berlin : Berghof Forschungszentrum für konstruktive Konfliktbearbeitung, 2002. URL:

http://edoc.vifapol.de/opus/volltexte/2011/2515/pdf/br9d.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

23. **Becker, D.** *Die Erfindung des Traumas. Verflochtene Geschichten.* Gießen : Psychosozial Verlag, 2014.

24. **IASC Reference Group for Mental Health and Psychosocial Support in Emergency Settings.** *Mental Health and Psychosocial Support in Humanitarian Emergencies: What Should Humanitarian Health Actors Know?* Genf : IASC, 2010. URL:

http://www.who.int/mental\_health/emergencies/what\_humanitarian\_health\_actors\_should\_kn ow.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

25. **Inter-Agency Network for Education in Emergencies (INEE).** *Thematic Issue Brief: Psychosocial Well-Being.* New York : INEE, 2010. URL:

http://toolkit.ineesite.org/toolkit/INEEcms/uploads/1128/INEE\_Thematic\_Issue\_Brief\_Psycho social.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

26. Robinson, M, Williamson, J. *Psychosocial interventions, or integrated programming for wellbeing? Intervention 2006, Vol 4, No. 1, 4-25.* 2006. URL:

http://www.interventionjournal.com/content/march-2006-volume-4-issue-1, eingesehen am 07.04.2017.

27. War Trauma Foundation, WHO, World Vision International. *Psychological first aid: Guide for field workers.* Genf : WHO, 2011. URL:

http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/44615/1/9789241548205\_eng.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

28. **Baron, J, Flory, L.** *Versorgungsbericht zur psychosozialen Versorgung von Flüchtlingen und Folteropfern in Deutschland.* 2. aktualisierte Auflage. Berlin : Bundesweite Arbeitsgemeinschaft der Psychosozialen Zentren für Flüchtlinge und Folteropfer (BAfF), 2016.

29. WHO. *Building Back Better. Sustainable mental health care after emergencies.* Genf : WHO, 2013. URL: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/85377/1/9789241564571\_eng.pdf?ua=1, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

30. **KFW.** *KfW Development Research/Entwicklungspolitik Kompakt - Psychische Gesundheit: ein neuer Schwerpunkt für die Entwicklungszusammenarbeit?* 2017. URL: https://www.kfw-entwicklungsbank.de/PDF/Download-Center/PDF-Dokumente-Development-Research/2017-02-23-EK\_mental\_health\_DE.pdf, eingesehen am 05.04.2017.

31. **WHO.** *Mental Health Atlas 2014.* Genf : WHO, 2015. URL: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/178879/1/9789241565011\_eng.pdf, eingesehen am 10.04.2017.

32. **IASC.** *IASC Guidelines on Mental Health and Psychosocial Support in Emergency Settings.* Genf : IASC, 2007. URL:

http://www.who.int/mental\_health/emergencies/guidelines\_iasc\_mental\_health\_psychosocial\_ june\_2007.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

33. **Sphere Project.** *Sphere Handbook. Humanitarian Charter and Minimum Standards in Humanitarian Response.* Genf : The Sphere Project, 2011.

34. Gagliato, M, Hansen LJ, Schinina, G, Strang, A, Ventevogel, P. *Mental Health and Psychosocial Support for Refugees, Asylum Seekers and Migrants on the Move in Europe. A multi-agency guidance note .* s.l. : IOM, MHPSS.net, UNHCR, 2015. URL: http://www.euro.who.int/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0009/297576/MHPSS-refugees-asylumseekers-migrants-Europe-Multi-Agency-guidance-note.pdf?ua=1, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

35. Bundesministerium für wirtschaftliche Zusammenarbeit und Entwicklung (BMZ). *BMZ Konzepte 172. Förderung von Good Governance in der deutschen Entwicklungspolitik.* Berlin/ Bonn : Bundesministerium für wirtschaftliche Zusammenarbeit und Entwicklung (BMZ), 2009. URL:

https://www.bmz.de/de/mediathek/publikationen/archiv/reihen/strategiepapiere/konzept172 .pdf, eingesehen am 23.03.2017.

36. **ICD-Code**. *Reaktionen auf schwere Belastungen und Anpassungsstörungen*. 2017. URL: http://www.icd-code.de/icd/code/F43.1.html, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

#### Recommended further reading (German)

1. **Bajbouj, M**. *Psychosoziale Versorgung von Flüchtlingen in Deutschland. Erkenntnisse aus der Not- und Entwicklungshilfe.* Der Nervenarzt (in press), 2017.

2. Becker, D. (Ed.) *1:0 für Rafah. Chancen und Herausforderungen psychosozialer Arbeit in Palästina.* Gießen: Psychosozial Verlag, 2016.

 Griese, K, Mehlau, A. Resilienzstärkung auf Gemeinde-Ebene. *Eine Strategie gegen geschlechtsspezifische Gewalt und gegen Konflikte zwischen Gastgemeinden und Geflüchteten.* Trauma – Zeitschrift für Psychotraumatologie und ihre Anwendungen, Vol. 14, Issue 3, 2016. URL: , retrieved on 31 March 2017.

4. **Griese, K, Mehlau, A.** *Ein solidarischer, stress- und traumasensibler Ansatz zur multisektoriellen Unterstützung von Gewaltüberlebenden.* Trauma – Zeitschrift für Psychotraumatologie und ihre Anwendungen, Vol. 14, Issue 1, 2016. URL: , retrieved on 31 March 2017.

5. Kühner, A. Trauma und kollektives Gedächtnis. Gießen: Psychosozial, 2008.

6. **Medico International.** *medico-Report 26: Im Inneren der Globalisierung. Psychosoziale Arbeit in Gewaltkontexten.* Frankfurt: Mabuse Verlag, 2005. URL: , retrieved on 31 March 2017.

7. **Medico International.** *medico-Report 20. Schnelle Eingreiftruppe "Seele". Texte für eine kritische "Trauma-Arbeit".* Frankfurt: medico international Verlag, 2000. URL: , retrieved on 31 March 2017.

8. **Merk, U.** *Respekt, Würde, Ubuntu – gemeindeorientierte systemische Traumaarbeit in Südafrika*, in: **Budzinski, M (Hg.).** *Traumatherapie und gesellschaftliches Umfeld*. Bad Boll: Ev. Akademie Bad Boll, 2010. URL. , retrieved on 7 April 2017.

9. **Ottomeyer, K.** *Die Behandlung der Opfer. Über unseren Umgang mit dem Trauma der Flüchtlinge und Verfolgten.* Stuttgart: Klett-Cotta, 2011.

10. **Ottomeyer, K, Peltzer, K.** *Überleben am Abgrund. Psychotrauma und Menschenrechte.* Klagenfurt: Drava, 2002.

11. Wenk-Ansohn, M, Weber-Nelson C, Hoppmann F, Ahrndt A. Behandlung und Rehabilitation von Folterüberlebenden und Kriegstraumatisierten. Politische Traumatisierung. Zeitschrift Psychosozial, 55-7, Gießen: Psychosozial Verlag, 2014.

12. Zondi, M. Breaking the Walls of Trauma Counselling – eine kritische Analyse von vorherrschenden Traumakonzepten im Kontext städtischer Lebensrealitäten in Johannesburg, in: Flick, S, Jung, A, Merk, U, Teuber, N (Eds.) psychosozial 142: Umkämpfte Psyche – Zur Rekontextualisierung psychischen Leids. Vol. 38, No. 142, Issue IV. Gießen: Psychosozial Verlag, 2015. URL: , retrieved on 7 April 2017.

#### Recommended further reading (English)

1. Ager, A, Ager, W, Boothby, N, Stavrou, V. *Inter-Agency Guide to the Evaluation of Psychosocial Programming in Emergencies.* New York: UNICEF, 2011. URL: , retrieved on 27 April 2017.

2. Barkil-Oteo, A, Hassan, G, Jefee-Bahloul, H, Kirmayer, LJ, Ventevogel, P. *Mental health and psychosocial wellbeing of Syrians affected by armed conflict. Epidemiology and Psychiatric Sciences, 2016 Apr, 25(2): 129-41.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016.

3. **Bittenbinder, E (Ed.)** *Good Practice in the Care of Victims of Torture.* Karlsruhe: Loeper Verlag, 2010.

4. **Bubenzer, F, Tankink, M.** *Healing communities, transforming societies. Exploring the interconnectedness between psychosocial needs, practice and peacebuilding*. 2015. URL: , retrieved on 7 April 2017.

5. Gallagher, E, Hamber, B (Eds.) *Psychosocial Perspectives on Peacebuilding.* New York: Springer, 2015.

6. **Hamber, B.** *Transforming societies after political violence. Truth, Reconcilation and Mental Health.* New York: Springer, 2009.

7. Herman, JL. *Trauma and recovery: the aftermath of violence - from domestic abuse to political terror.* New York: Basic Books, 1997.

8. Human Rights Watch. *Genocide in Iraq. The Anfal Campaign against the Kurds.* New York: Human Rights Watch, 1993.

9. **Mlodoch, K.** *The Limits of Trauma Discourse. Women Anfal Survivors in Kurdistan-Iraq.* Berlin: Klaus Schwarz Verlag, 2014.

10. **Pross, C, Schweitzer, S.** *The culture of organizations dealing with trauma: Sources of workrelated stress and conflict.* Traumatology 2010, Vol 16(4), 97-108.

11. Save the Children. Invisible Wounds. The impact of six years of war on the mental health of Syria's children. 2017. URL: http://www.savethechildren.org/atf/cf/%7B9def2ebe-10ae-432c-9bd0-df91d2eba74a%7D/INVISIBLE%20WOUNDS%20FINAL%20020317.PDF, retrieved on 6 April 2017.

12. **UNHCR.** *Protecting and supporting the displaced in Syria. UNHCR Syria End of Year Report 2015.* Genf : UNHCR, 2015. URL: http://www.unhcr.org/56cad5a99.pdf, eingesehen am 22.03.2017.

13. UNHCR. Operational Guidance. Mental Health & Psychosocial Support Programming for *Refugee Operations.* Geneva: UNHCR, 2013. URL: , retrieved on 6 April 2017.

14. UNHCR. *Protection Policy Paper. Understanding Community-Based Protection.* URL: , retrieved on 27 April 2017.

15. UNHCR. *A Community-based Approach in UNHCR Operations.* Geneva: UNHCR, 2008. URL: , retrieved on 27 April 2017.

16. War Trauma Foundation. *Journal of Mental Health and Psychosocial Support in Conflict Affected Areas.* Diemen. URL: , retrieved on 20 April 2017.